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REPORT TO EXECUTIVE




PORTFOLIO AREA: FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT

Date of Meeting:
21 January 2008

Public


Key Decision:
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Recorded in Forward Plan:
Yes

Inside Policy Framework

Title:
REVENUE BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 

Report of:
DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE SERVICES

Report reference:
CORP83/07


Summary:

This report provides an update to report CORP68/07 which was considered by the Executive on 17 December 2007 and which formed the basis of the Executive’s draft budget proposals issued for consultation purposes. 

Members should note that there is still some outstanding information particularly on Government Grant allocations and the results of the Triennial Pension Revaluation. Depending upon the timing of any announcements the final figures will be revised in the Executive’s budget proposals presented to Council on 5 February. 

Recommendations:

The Executive is requested to:

(i) approve the recommendations at paragraph 9.1 for the purpose of recommending a budget to Council on 5 February 2008;

Contact Officer:
Alison Taylor
Ext:
 7280

CITY OF CARLISLE

To:
The Executive







CORP83/07


21 January 2008

REVENUE BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. This report provides an update to CORP68/07, which was considered by the Executive on 17 December and summarises the budget projections and matters to be considered in respect of the net budget requirement for the Council the period 2007/08 to 2010/11. Members should note that that this report has been amended to reflect the Executive’s draft budget proposals issued on 17 December with other changes detailed in paragraph 2.3 below.  

1.2. It should be noted that there are still a large number of significant issues affecting the projections that are still unknown or awaiting confirmation. In particular the following are key to the budget process:

· The Council received notification of the provisional three year Revenue Support Grant Settlement for the period 2008/09 to 2010/11 on 6 December 2007 subject to a formal consultation period. The consultation period ended on 8 January 2008.  Although no additional information has been received to date it is not anticipated that any amendments will be material. However revisions may still be required to the Executive’s budget proposals presented to Council on 5 February. 

· The outcome of the Job Evaluation project is expected in the summer of 2008 and the current budget projections include a £1m estimate which still appears prudent. 

· Specific Government Grant allocations including;

· LABGI - The Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) have recently announced that following further consideration of legal challenges made against the current LABGI scheme, it intends to re-consider all aspects of the approach used to distribute the remaining resources available for year 3 (2007/08) of the scheme. No details have been received to date regarding the LABGI (or equivalent) allocation for 2009/10 onwards following the consultation process.

· Housing & Planning Delivery Grant - The 2007/08 allocation is expected in February 2008. The final distribution is subject to legal consideration following challenges made to the provisional awards announced in the summer. Details of the 2008/09 allocation is still awaited. 

· The results of the Triennial Revaluation of the Pension Fund have not yet been received but a meeting is scheduled with the Pension Scheme actuary on 23 January. Draft results will be available at or before that meeting and the new contribution rates will be provided effective from April 2008. A full analysis of the financial implications of the new contribution rates will be provided once the information has been received and the Executive’s budget proposals may need to be revised prior to approval by Council on 5 February. 

· The projections in this report contain estimates for the Council Tax Surplus with the final figures being available in late January.

· There is also an outstanding precept notification from one Parish Council where the are currently no Councillors and urgent discussions are taking place to try and resolve this prior to the budget being approved by Council on 5 February. 

1.3. The report draws on information contained in a number of reports that have been considered by the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committees over the course of the financial year. The principal budget reports have been listed in Appendix A for reference purposes. 

2. GENERAL FUND BUDGET PROJECTIONS 2007/08 REVISED TO 2010/11
2.1 The budget projections as currently forecast are summarised in the following table. Further details are contained in the notes following the table and Appendices listed:

Summarised Position
2007/08 Original Estimate

£000
2007/08

Revised Estimate

£000
2008/09 Original Estimate

£000
2009/10 Projection

£000
2010/11 Projection

£000

Total Projected Expenditure (see 3.1 and Appendix B)
17,075
19,422
18,720
19,052
19,368

Total Projected Resources (see 3.2 and Appendix C)
(17,075)
(19,422)
(17,760)
(17,590)
(17,564)

Projected (Surplus)/ Shortfall excluding savings and new spending 
0
0
960
1,462
1,804

Less:

New Saving Proposals 

· Recurring 

· Non-Recurring

(see para 4 and Appendix D)


(1,409)

0


(2,388)

0
(2,622)

0

Add:

New Spending Pressures 

· Recurring

· Non-Recurring

(see para 5 and Appendix E)


763

436
1,002

392


1,239

392



Potential Budget Shortfall

(see para 2.2)


750
468
813

Potential Shortfall Analysis:

· Recurring 

· Non-Recurring




323

427


85

383
430

383

2.2 It is proposed that the budget shortfall be initially met by appropriation from the Projects Reserve. Further work, as set out in the Budget Discipline will be carried out to identify further savings for the recurring shortfall as necessary.

2.3 The main changes from the previous report (CORP68/07) are shown in the table below.

Summarised Position
Note
2008/09 Original Estimate

£000
2009/10 Projection

£000
2010/11 Projection

£000

Potential Budget Shortfall

(per CORP68/07)

764
163
688

Changes per Executive’s draft Budget proposals:

· Special Collections 

· Synthetic Football Pitch

· Relocation of TIC

· Conference Group

· Renewals Reserve impact

· Concessionary Fares Option 2

· IT support to Members

· Pension Fund Revaluation 

· Carlisle Renaissance

· Small Scale Community Projects

· Shared Services/Efficiencies

· SS CCPSB Subscription



120

(34)

23

14

(206)

20

(6)

0

50

80

(100)

(16)
120

0

0

0

(245)

32

(6)

197

300

0

50

(16)
120

0

0

0

(422)

46

(6)

394

300

0

50

(16)

Further changes:

· Council Taxbase adjustment 

· Area Based Grant

· Investment income

· Audit Fees

· Concessionary Fares 

 
3.2

4.3

4.4

5.3

5.4
(51)

(26)

10

30

78


(53)

(49)

(123)

30

68
(55)

(75)

(309)

30

68

Revised Potential Budget (Surplus)/Shortfall

750
468
813

3.
CURRENT PROJECTIONS

3.1 Total Projected Expenditure 


The total projected expenditure commitments from the 2007/08 budget and any subsequent approvals by Council are set out in Appendix B.  The following should be noted:

· The forward year projections at this stage exclude the new spending and saving proposals being put forward for consideration as part of the current years budget deliberations.

· There is currently one outstanding notification for Parish Council precepts for 2008/09. The current estimate for 2008/09 is for a total £404,950 (a 3.6% increase over 2007/08). The actual Parish requirement for each Parish is set out in Appendix F.

3.2 Total Projected Resources  

· The figures set out in Appendix C include the provisional Local Government Finance Settlement announced by the Secretary of State on 6 December 2007. The Executive delegated responsibility to the Head of Corporate Services in conjunction with the Leader and the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance to make representations on the draft settlement to the DCLG. This response was issued on 8 January 2008 and is repeated at Appendix J for information. The final RSG settlement has not yet been received and indications are that the figures will not be available until the end of January. Therefore revisions may still be required to the Executive’s budget proposals presented to Council on 5 February. If the figures are not available at that point, it is recommended that any variation to the settlement figure be funded from Council Reserves.

· The projections now include the final council taxbase of 34,264.88 for 2008/09, which has improved the projected balances by £51,000 in 2008/09. A small increase is estimated in the base for 2009/10 and 2010/11, however this is dependent upon the number of dwellings built during the period and converted to a band D equivalent. 

· The Council Tax surplus cannot be calculated until the statutory date of 15 January and the current projections include an estimated surplus of £11,000. Any revisions will be included within the Executive budget proposals tabled at the meeting on 21 January.

· Contributions from balances include all approvals to date, but make no assumptions on further contributions from balances to support the budget from 2008/09 onwards. 

The resources also assume for projection purposes:

· An illustrative 3.5% increase in Council Tax increase for 2008/09 to 2010/11.


For information, broadly: 

· Each 1% (£1.77) movement in Council Tax impacts on the Council by £62,000 

· Each 1% movement in grant or Council Tax Base will impact by £101,000.

· Each £33,300 increase or decrease in expenditure impacts on the Council Tax Requirement by £1.

4.
SAVING PROPOSALS (see Appendix D)

4.1 The saving proposals were presented to the Executive at its meeting of 28 November (CORP62/07), supported by individual charges review reports. 

4.2 In addition, the Executive requested the Senior Management Team to investigate further savings as set out in the budget discipline which was included within the Executive’s draft budget proposals.

4.3 The Council has been allocated an Area Based Grant for Cohesion. This Grant amounts to £150,000 over the three year period to 2010/11. 

4.4 The level of interest rates and use of reserves to fund both the revenue deficit and the Capital programme have an impact on the level of investment income received by the Authority. This estimate has been reviewed in the light of recent interest rate reduction and the revised use of reserves. The impact is shown in the table at paragraph 2.3 and this is now reflected in the current projections.

4.5 The Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Investment Strategy (CORP84/07) considered elsewhere on the agenda provides details of the MRP figure which authorities must charge to their revenue account. It is likely that the Council can take advantage of amendments to the Capital Financing Regulations which may result in significant revenue savings. A full report will be presented to a future Executive once the final regulations are produced. 

4.6 The savings set out in Appendix D, now reflect the financial implications of the above. 

5.
NEW SPENDING PRESSURES (see Appendix E)
5.1 The Executive at its meeting of 28 November (CORP61/07) considered the new spending pressures. The decisions reached at that meeting have been included in this report for budget purposes. 

5.2 It should be noted that this report considers the revenue pressures only. Report CORP69/07 considered elsewhere on this agenda gives details of any capital bids submitted, although any recurring expenditure resulting from the acceptance of Capital bids will fall to be met from revenue budgets, and initial projections on the impact have been made.

5.3 Audit Commission fees are set to increase by 33% over the three year period to 2010/11 which will result in an additional cost of £30,000 per annum for the City Council. Representations are being made to the Audit Commission, both individually and through the Local Government Association, expressing concerns over this significant increase. 

5.4 Notification has been received from Stagecoach that bus fares are increasing by 7.5% from February 2008. This will increase the cost of the Concessionary Fares scheme by an additional £64,000 (a 5% increase has already been built into base budgets for 2008/09) (and future years) and this has now been included as an additional recurring budget pressure. This increase will also impact on the 2007/08 budget position which must be contained within existing base budgets. A further pressure relates to the funding of rail cards which will cost an additional recurring £4,000 from 2008/09. The delay in implementing the new scheme until May 2008 will also cost the Council an extra £10,000 in 2008/09 and again this has been included as an additional pressure. The total increase in 2008/09 as a result of these issues totals £78,000.

6.
PROJECTED IMPACT ON REVENUE BALANCES

6.1 
The Council’s overall levels of balances are set out in Appendix G and have been adjusted assuming withdrawal to support all of the current budget proposals. 

6.2
The general principles on each of the Reserves are set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan. In terms of meeting ongoing revenue expenditure, the general guiding principle which Council approved is that :



‘Wherever possible, reserves should not be used to fund recurring expenditure, but that where it is, this should be made explicit, and steps taken to address the situation in the following years’.

6.3
The Projects Reserve has been used as a first call for the current projected revenue budget deficit as set out in paragraph 2.1. The main potential call on this reserve over the next three-year period is in relation to the potential impact of the Job Evaluation process offset by savings identified within this report. The new movement of the reserve is as follows: 

Balance as at:
Projected

Balance

£000
Recurring

Revenue

Requirement

£000
Non recurring Revenue

Requirement

£000
Transfer from Renewals Reserve

£000

31/03/07
(6,641)
936
1,914
0

31/03/08
(3,791)
323
1,229
(1,125)

31/03/09
(3,364)
85
716
0

31/03/10
(2,563)
430
392
0

31/03/11
(1,741)




7.
MEDIUM TERM OUTLOOK AND BUDGET DISCIPLINE 2007/08 to 2009/10

7.1
The current budget projections for the next three-year period are challenging and indicate that substantial savings will be required to enable the Council to contain its ongoing commitments within available resources.


7.2
Notification of Government general and specific grants i.e. RSG, NNDR, Housing and Planning Delivery Grant, LABGI, Concessionary Fares funding etc is received on an individual basis late in the budget process. This makes forward financial planning more difficult. At the moment the overall projections of funding from Government are considered to be prudent, however, as mentioned earlier in the report, we are still waiting for confirmation of specific final allocations. 

7.3
In terms of expenditure pressures, there are two significant issues affecting the budget, which are not as yet known. These are the Triennial Pensions revaluation and Job Evaluation. The results of the pension revaluation will be known in January and an estimate has been incorporated into these projections for Members’ consideration.  The Job Evaluation exercise is not anticipated to be completed until summer 2008 and therefore we will continue to plan on current projections, which still appear prudent.


7.4
The City Council needs to establish as part of its budgetary process the financial discipline to be followed by member and officers in the ensuing financial years.  The budgets discipline as issued by the Executive on 17 December for budget consultation purposes is attached at Appendix I.


7.5 Under section 25 of the Local Government Act 2003 the Director of Corporate Services is required to prepare a statutory report which considers the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of reserves and which determines levels of borrowing.  A full report was prepared and included within the Executive’s draft budget proposals for consultation purposes, and is attached at Appendix H.  At this stage it should be noted that the current projected revenue deficit requires substantial savings to be identified to meet the ongoing projected shortfall. This shortfall can be more accurately evaluated once the results of the Job Evaluation process are known. Currently many of the savings proposals are at an early stage of consideration and whether these are robust enough to be included in the final budget proposals will be determined as part of the on-going 2008/09 budget process.

8. CONSULTATION

8.1 As part of the budget consultation process the draft revenue budget has been considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Trade Unions, Large Employers Affinity Group and Non-Domestic Ratepayers.  The Executive will consider feedback elsewhere on the agenda.

8.2 The financial implications arising from this report will form part of the Executive’s budget proposals, which will be considered by full Council on 5 February. 

9. RECOMMENDATIONS

9.1 The Executive is requested to make recommendations for draft budget consultation purposes on the following issues:

(i) Recommend approval of the revised estimates for 2007/08 totalling £19.422m and the consequential reduction by £2.347m in reserves  together with the 2008/09 base estimates of £18.720m (para 3.1).

(ii) Recommend any savings and increased income as summarised in appendix D.

(iii) Recommend any new spending commitments as summarised in appendix E.

(iv) Recommend the amount to be appropriated from Balances and Reserves by way of a contribution to General Fund revenue expenditure requirements in 2008/09.

(v) Recommend directions to be given to the Council on the budgetary discipline to be followed in 2008/09 to 2010/11 and on the criteria to be applied in the strategic reallocation of resources to meet the future budget requirements identified in the medium term financial outlook.

10. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

10.1 To enable the Executives draft budget proposals for consultation purposes to be prepared.

11. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – The core estimates assume a continuance of the existing levels of resources. Any changes to the base level of resources are contained within the reports on new spending pressures and new savings previously considered by the Executive and summarised within this report.

· Financial – Included within the report.

· Legal – Not applicable.

· Corporate – Included within the report.

· Risk Management – A major risk to the budget projections is the heavy reliance on income which is subject to fluctuations as demand levels rise and fall. Income from fees and charges reflect past experience of economic and customer activities, and any significant slowdown or economic recession would likely impact on projected income.  This is particularly relevant in 2007/08, with current indications anticipating a significant shortfall against income projections.  This will be closely monitored through the budget monitoring process. There is also a risk that by not increasing the 2007/08 base estimates for the reductions in income identified that budgets for 2007/08 may result in an overspend for 2007/08 although again this will be monitored carefully to attempt to contain budgets within the existing base. The financial implications arising from the Job Evaluation process and the CSR2007 will also need to be carefully monitored.

· Equality Issues – Not applicable.

· Environmental – Not applicable.

· Crime and Disorder – Not applicable.

· Impact on the Customer – Principally Council tax and charges impacts.

ANGELA BROWN

Director of Corporate Services

Contact Officer:
Alison Taylor




Ext:
7280

APPENDIX A

PRINCIPAL REPORTS CONSIDERED DURING THE BUDGET PROCESS TO DATE

Report Ref
Date
Title

CORP18/07(Amended)
17/07/07


Medium Term Financial Plan (incorporating the Corporate Charging Policy) 2008/09 to 2010/11

CORP20/07

(Amended)
17/07/07


Capital Strategy 2008/09 to 2010/11

DS49/07
17/07/07
Asset Management Plan 2007 –2012

CORP35/07
30/07/07
Three Year Budget 2008/09 to 2010/11 Budget Process and Timetable

CORP59/07
28/11/07
Revenue Base Estimates and Updated MTFP Projections 2008/09 to 2010/11

CORP60/07
28/11/07
Provisional Capital Programme 2008/09 to 2010/11

CORP61/07
28/11/07
Summary of New Spending Pressures 

CORP62/07
28/11/07
Summary of Savings Proposals

CORP64/07
28/11/07
The Renewals Reserve Options

LDS82/07
28/11/07
Charges Review – Licensing

LDS78/07
28/11/07
Charges Review – Legal and Democratic Services

DS100/07
28/11/07
Charges Review – Development Services

CS80/07
28/11/07
Charges Review – Community Services

CS84/07
28/11/07
3 Year Repair and Maintenance Programme

CORP63/07
28/11/07
Treasury Management 2007/08 and 2008/09





CORP68/07
17/12/07
Revenue Estimates: Summary of Overall Budgetary Position 2008/09 to 2010/11

CORP69/07
17/12/07
Capital Estimates: Summary of Overall Budgetary Position 2008/09 to 2010/11

CORP70/07
17/12/07
Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Investment Strategy 2008/09

CORP71/07
17/12/07
Revenue Support Grant Settlement 2008/09

CORP72/07
17/12/07
Renewals Reserve 

CS103/07
17/12/07
New Household Waste Collection Services

CORP65/07
17/12/07
Concessionary Fares

CS99/07
17/12/07
Savings Options for Community Services Directorate 

DS128/07
17/12/07
Proposed relocation of the TIC

DS127/07
17/12/07
Conference Group Savings

APPENDIX B

EXISTING EXPENDITURE COMMITMENTS

EXPENDITURE PROJECTION
2007/08

Original      Revised 
Estimate    Estimate
£000        £000
2008/09

Estimate

£000
2009/10

Proj

£000
2010/11

Proj

£000

Core Expenditure:






Core Base Expenditure
14,654
14,654
14,670
14,670
14,699

Treasury Management 
725
725
1,009
980
408

Inflation Projection
1,515
1,515
2,000
2,693
3,473

2007/08 agreed Savings
(767)
(767)
(1,055)
(951)
(558)

2007/08 agreed Spending
837
837
894
917
917

Supplementary Estimates

9
9
9
9

Total Core Expenditure
16,964
16,973
17,527
18,318
18,948

Non-Recurring Exp:






Pre 2007/08 approvals
793
793
568
169
0

2007/08 New Savings
(1,388)
(1,388)
0
0
0

2007/08 New Spending
316
302
101
42
0

Carry Forward from 2006/07
0
1,317
124
113
0

LABGI
0
745
0
0
0

Supplementary estimates
0
290
0
0
0

Total Non-Recurring Expenditure 
(279)
2,059
793
324
0

Total City Council Budget Requirement
16,685
19,032
18,320
18,642
18,948

Parish Council Precepts
390
390
400
410
420

Total Requirement
17,075
19,422
18,720
19,052
19,368

APPENDIX C

  RESOURCE PROJECTIONS

RESOURCES PROJECTION
         2007/08      

 Original      Revised         Estimate     Estimate
       £000         £000          


2008/09

Estimate

£000
2009/10

Projection

£000
2010/11

Projection

£000

Projected External Finance:






- Revenue Support Grant 
(1,453)
(1,453)
(1,255)
(10,320)
(10,372)

- NNDR Grant
(8,658)
(8,658)
(9,014)
0
0

- Surplus on Collection Fund
(11)
(11)
(11)
(11)
0

- C/Tax for Parish Precepts
(390)
(390)
(400)
(410)
(420)

- Council Tax Yield 
(6,000)
(6,000)
(6,278)
(6,516)
(6,763)

Total Income based on 3½% Tax Increase Projections
(16,512)
(16,512)
(16,958)
(17,257)
(17,555)

Plus Approved Contributions from Balances:






-  pre 2007/08 non-recurring commitments        
364
364
(667)
(199)


-  2007/08 non-recurring commitments     
0
(2,338)
(126)
(125)
0

-  pre 2007/08 recurring 
(927)
(927)
(0)
(0)
0

Supplementary Estimates  
0
(9)
(9)
(9)
(9)

Total Use of Reserves
(563)
(2,910)
(802)
(333)
(9)

Total Projected Resources 
(17,075)
(19,422)
(17,760)
(17,590)
(17,564)

APPENDIX D

SAVING PROPOSALS
Detail
2008/09

£000
2009/10

£000
2010/11

£000

Expenditure Reductions:




Arts and Events
(25)
(50)
(50)

Energy Efficiency Advice Centre
(35)
(35)
(35)

Review Location of TIC
(23)
(46)
(46)

Brampton Business/Tele Centre
0
(200)
(200)

Community Services Review
(53)
(153)
(153)

Conference Group
(15)
(29)
(29)

Printing & Copying Review
(40)
(40)
(40)

Hospitality Budget
(2)
(2)
(2)

Pay Award Provision
(195)
(295)
(400)

Recruitment
(500)
(1,040)
(1,040)

Renewals Reserve savings
(206)
(245)
(422)

Total Savings
(1,094)
(2,135)
(2,417)






Increased Income:




Income above CCP Target:




· Licensing
(3)
(3)
(3)

· Development Services
(53)
(53)
(53)

Treasury Management
(140)
(123)
(9)

Market Hall Income
(0)
(0)
(40)

Shared Services
(25)
(25)
(25)

Synthetic Football Pitch
(68)
(0)
(0)

Area Based Grant
(26)
(49)
(75)

Total additional income
(315)
(253)
(205)











Total Recurring Savings
(1,409)
(2,388)
(2,622)

APPENDIX E

      New Spending Pressures

Detail
2008/09

£000
2009/10

£000
2010/11

£000

Recurring:




Concessionary Fares
236
226
226

Waste Collection
69
69
69

Stray Dogs
10
10
10

Pension Fund revaluation
197
394
591

Audit Fees
30
30
30






Shortfall in income 




Housing Benefit Admin Grant
44
87
127

Synthetic Football Pitch
0
9
9

Land Charges
53
53
53

Car Parking
82
82
82

Bereavement Services
42
42
42

Total Recurring
763
1,002
1,239






Non -Recurring:




Brampton Business/Tele Centre
40
0
0

Carlisle TIC & Assembly Room
14
0
0

Shared Services/Efficiencies
100
50
50

Petteril Riverbank Protection work
20
0
0

Health & Safety Inspections
42
42
42

Draft Travel Plan
30
0
0

Customer Contact Centre
20
0
0

Waste Collection – Enforcement
40
0
0

Carlisle Renaissance
50
300
300

Small Scale Community Projects
80
0
0

Total Non Recurring
436
392
392










APPENDIX F

PARISH PRECEPTS 2008/09

Parish Council
Precepts Paid

2007/08

£
Precept Requested

2008/09

£
Percentage

Increase

Arthuret
43,042
44,582
3.58

Beaumont
3,244
4,244
30.83

Bewcastle
3,250
3,500
7.69

Brampton
82,000
83,640
2.00

Burgh-by-Sands
12,300
12,500
1.63

Burtholme
1,650
1,675
1.52

Carlatton & Cumrew
500
1,000
100.00

Castle Carrock
3,630
3,811
4.99

Cummersdale 
4,250
4,500
5.88

Cumwhitton
2,640
2,650
0.38

Dalston
32,000
33,600
5.00

Denton Upper
1,025
1,127
9.95

Farlam 
2,100
2,100
0.00

Hayton 
12,200
12,932
6.00

Hethersgill
5,000
6,500
30.00

Ithington
5,200
5,200
0.00

Kingmoor
3,512
4,868
38.61

Kingwater
900
900
0.00

Kirkandrews-on-Esk
6,000
6,592
9.87

Kirklinton
1,950
2,050
5.13

Midgeholme
375
0
-100.00

Nether Denton
2,770
2,840
2.53

Nicholforest
4,000
4,000
0.00

Orton
3,000
3,000
0.00

Rockcliffe
2,800
2,800
0.00

Scaleby
4,500
4,500
0.00

Solport & Stapleton *
1,000
2,800
180.00

Stanwix Rural
34,550
34,550
0.00

Stapleton *
1,800
0
-100.00

St Cuthbert Without
18,500
20,200
9.19

Walton
4,180
4,389
5.00

Waterhead 
600
1,000
66.67

Westlinton
1,400
1,900
35.71

Wetheral
85,000
85,000
0.00






TOTAL
390,868
404,950
3.60

* Stapleton Parish Council has now merged with Solport












APPENDIX G

COUNCIL RESERVES

Council Reserves

Actual

31/03/07

£000
Revised

31/03/08£000
Projected

31/03/09

£000
Projected

31/03/10

£000
Projected

31/03/11

£000

Revenue Reserves







General Fund Reserve

(3,800)
(3,800)
(3,800)
(3,800)
(3,800)

Projects Reserve
(i)
(6,641)
(3,791)
(3,364)
(2,562)
(1,740)

Collection Fund

6





Residents Parking

14





Building Control

30





Routledge Reserve

(75)





Sheepmount Reserve

(150)





Conservation Fund

(191)





LSVT Warranties

(488)





Total Revenue Reserves

(11,295)
(7,591)
(7,164)
(6,362)
(5,540)









Capital Reserves







Renewals Reserve
(ii)
(1,681)
(1,125)
0
0
0

Usable Capital Receipts

(10,460)
(9,721)
(9,105)
(9,115)
(11,057)

Asset Investment Reserve

(2,060)
(2,000)
(2,000)
(2,000)
(2,000)

Lanes Capital Reserve

(266)
(281)
(296)
(311)
(326)

Total Capital Reserves

(14,467)
(13,127)
(11,401)
(11,426)
(13,383)









Total available Council Balances

(25,762)
(20,718)
(18,565)
(17,788)
(18,923)

Other Reserves
(iii)
(93,910)





Total Reserves

(119,672)





(i) refer to paragraph 6.3 for further details,

(ii) The Renewals reserve is subject to an options review considered elsewhere on the agenda. The table above includes the current MTFP projections and will be amended once a final decision is made on the future of the reserve.

(iii) These reserves are of a technical nature and are not cash backed. They are not available either to fund expenditure or to meet future commitments.












APPENDIX H

DRAFT STATUTORY REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE SERVICES

 1.       As in previous years the Council is required to set its Budget Requirement.       However there are a number of matters arising from the introduction of the Local Government Act 2003 (Section 25) that the Council must also consider:

(i) The formal advice of the statutory responsible financial officer (which for the City Council is the Director of Corporate Services) on the robustness of the estimates included in the budget and the adequacy of the reserves for which the budget provides;

(ii) The Council has to determine what levels of borrowing, if any, it wishes to make under the new Prudential Code that now governs local authority borrowing.

2.
Robustness of the Estimates

Whilst relevant budget holders are responsible for individual budgets and their preparation, all estimates are scrutinised by Financial Services staff, the Senior Management Team and the Strategic Planning Group prior to submission to members.  

The Council’s revenue and capital budgets are ‘joined up’ in terms of the cost of the proposed capital programme is reflected in the revenue estimates.  

The Council has no history of overspending against budget, indeed, in the past there has tended to be a degree of underspending.  Improved budget monitoring and base budget procedures have proven effective in addressing this issue. 

There are risks involved in projecting budgets particularly over the medium term and the year-end position will never exactly match the estimated position in any given year.  Areas of specific risk in the current three year period under consideration are:

· The Governments recent spending review (CSR07) indicates that Central Government funding of Local Government will be much tighter over the next 3-year period, and indeed beyond this. Coupled with the requirement to identify 3% cashable efficiencies for redirection to priorities, this will increase the pressure to provide efficiency and improve value for money in the provision of council services including the progression of shared service initiatives. 

· A major potential financial implication for the Council for 2007/08 onwards is the financial implications of the Job Evaluation process. Currently the projections include a recurring cost of £1m per annum from 2007/08, although this is considered to be a worst case position. The project is ongoing and currently is anticipated to come to a conclusion in May 2008. Senior Managers will continue to investigate ways as the project progresses to contain the impact within available resources.

· To improve the accuracy of base budgets and to avoid year end underspending, income budgets have been set at more realistic levels based on usage to date, price increases etc. This does however increase the risk that income budgets may not be achieved as indeed has been experienced in previous years. There is also an increasing significant reliance on Grant Income.

· The budgets as presented include an increase in the concessionary fares scheme, which is an increase on the current scheme. There is however a significant risk that the projections on ridership and other issues have been understated and that the cost to the Council may increase. This position will continue to be monitored closely during 2007/08 and 2008/09.

· The level of interest receipts and return on Treasury Management activities are subject to market rates.  Members are advised of this risk every year but clearly actual interest returns are determined by a variety of factors largely outside the Council’s control.  At over £1.5m, interest receipts are an important element of the Council’s budget.

· Central contingencies – there have been no contingency budgets built in to the existing estimates.  This means that any unforeseen expenditure that cannot be contained within existing budgets will require a supplementary estimate to cover any costs. There is however sufficient reserve balances to cover such events.

· Benefits estimates – whilst the budgeted net cost of benefits is relatively small it is the product of gross expenditure and income of approximately £26m.  Calculation of the budget is also very complex and depends on estimates of a variety of factors in the benefit subsidy calculation. There does remain a risk therefore that the outturn may vary from the budget.

At this stage it should be noted that the current projected revenue deficit requires substantial savings to be identified to meet the ongoing projected shortfall. This shortfall can be more accurately evaluated once the results of the Job Evaluation process are known. Currently many of the savings proposals are at an early stage of consideration and further reports will be considered. It is essential that the targets for any savings included in the budget proposals are met and that options for meeting them are considered by the Executive at an early stage.

With regards to the capital budget, the Council is committed to Carlisle Renaissance and a team has been appointed to assist with the delivery. The funding for this team currently finishes in 2008/09 after which delivery of the project needs to be reconsidered. As part of this budget process specific budgets have been earmarked to assist with the delivery of the project but currently there are limited earmarked budgets for the actual delivery of the transformational projects. There are also potentially significant capital budget requirements arising from other initiatives and ongoing studies, which currently have no funding allocations.

Taking the above matters into account it is my opinion that the budget presented for Council approval for 2008/09 will be sufficiently robust. However this is subject to regular budget monitoring and the necessary steps being taken to resolve the ongoing projected deficit from 2008/09 i.e. delivering the savings proposals identified and continuing work to deliver further savings.

3.
Adequacy of Reserves

The level and usage of the Council’s Reserves is undertaken annually as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan.  

Whilst viewed in isolation the Council’s Reserves appear healthy, the appropriateness of the level of reserves can only be judged in the context of the Council’s longer term plans.  The Council’s medium term financial projections show that the Council has a significant revenue deficit from 2008/09.  This position must be addressed and the Executive will need to set out in its Budget Discipline how it expects to address this position in preparing for the 2009/10 budget cycle.  Currently £1m for 3 years has been earmarked from reserves to meet the potential cost of the job evaluation project pending identification of further savings. Whilst clearly there is a risk that other savings cannot be identified, the Council does have a history of identifying savings in the face of difficult decisions, and therefore that risk is considered to be manageable.  

It is my opinion that Council Reserves are currently at an appropriate level and form a crucial element in the council’s longer-term financial strategy. However steps need to be taken to resolve the ongoing projected deficit from 2008/09 by delivery of savings proposals currently identified and identification of further savings. During the current budget, recommendations have been made on dismantling the Renewals Reserve and transferring remaining balances as appropriate to earmarked or to the Projects Reserve. 

4.
Determination of Borrowing

The new Prudential Accounting regime enables the Council to borrow subject to meeting criteria of affordability. The draft Prudential Indicators have been established and these will be finalised for Council approval once decisions on the overall Capital Programme have been made. 

For the period under review it has been assumed that no borrowing will take place due to the level of capital receipts currently being generated with the forward projections also including no prudential borrowing. The capital programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11 is largely funded from capital receipts, particularly from the Preserved Right to Buy Sharing agreement.


There is a risk however in the long-term sustainability of funding the capital programme from a reducing availability of capital receipts over the longer-term and the use of prudential borrowing will be kept under review.












APPENDIX I

PROPOSED BUDGET DISCIPLINE 
1. The Council has adopted a 3-year financial strategy as set out in its Medium Term Financial Plan to assist in the integration of financial planning with the priorities set out in the Corporate Plan. The current medium term financial projections point to a shortfall in the Council’s budgets, which will require additional savings to be identified. In addition, the scope for the Council to continue support for initiatives in future years and to redirect resources to priorities will be dependent on the extent to which the Council is successful in realising and redirecting additional resources. The requirement to identify savings or raise additional income in future years is a continuing pressure facing the Council. In the light of this, the Executive recommends the following Budget Discipline to the Council.

2. In preparation for the 2009/10 Budget Cycle the Executive requests the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to investigate a number of key areas of the Council’s work and produce a series of reports throughout 2008/09 for the Executive.

· The Council’s improvement plan will be progressed and will have as one of its major actions, the establishment of a value for money (VFM) methodology which will enable the Council to assess how it is achieving best value across all of its services.

· Although there is scope to fund the estimated budget deficit from the Projects Reserve in the medium term, this could not be sustained.  A strategy for identifying recurring savings within the revenue budget has been drawn up by SMT and the Executive and this strategy will continue to be developed during the coming year.

· This Strategy will continue to concentrate on the following key areas: 

· Service Improvement Reviews – the financial target for these reviews will be required to achieve a minimum 5% reduction in the gross cost of those services. The Service Improvement Reviews which commenced in 2007/08 and will be completed in 2008/09 cover Community Services, Brampton Business Centre, Central Recharges and Marketing.  A programme of review which covers all the Council’s services provided and the timescales will be drawn up by March 2008.  The reviews will be completed in time to be included early in each annual budget process.

· Asset review – this will set out clear objectives one of which will be to deliver recurring additional income or recurring reduced costs.  It will provide a timetable of deliverables and the impact on services and improvements. A report will be considered early in 2008 with a key focus on issues related to the LAV options. 

· Shared Services – the requirement is to achieve a 3% efficiency savings target via the shared services agenda by the development and delivery of the Shared Services Strategy. 

· To carry out a review of those services which do not fall within the Council’s core priorities.

· The Executive will monitor the development of the Strategy and the achievement of its objectives.  

· Using the information gathered from an initial review carried out by Internal Audit in 2004, it is envisaged that further, more detailed, discussions could be undertaken to explore the possibility of new and/or increased trading and charging opportunities for particular services.

3. Members and Officers are reminded that it is essential to maintain a disciplined approach to budgetary matters and as such:

· Supplementary estimates will only be granted in exceptional circumstances.

· Proposals seeking virement should only be approved where the expenditure to be incurred is consistent with policies and priorities agreed by the Council.

4. In order to continue the improvements in the links between financial and strategic planning, the Strategic Planning Group will continue to meet regularly to progress forward planning on these issues. 

APPENDIX J


Corporate Services

Financial Services

Director of Corporate Services: Angela Brown CPFA

Civic Centre, Carlisle, CA3 8QG ● Telephone (01228) 817000 ● Fax (01228) 817278

Typetalk 18001 01228 817000 ● www.carlisle.gov.uk

[image: image2.png]INVESTOR IN PEOPLE




Ms N Hinde

Zone 5/J2

Eland House

Bressenden Place

LONDON

SW1E 5DU



Please ask for:
Angela Brown



Direct Line:
01228 817299



E-mail:
AngelaB@carlisle-city.gov.uk



Your ref:




Our ref:












08 January 2008

Dear Madam

RESPONSE TO CONSULTATION PAPER ‘LOCAL GOVERNMENT FINANCE

REVENUE SUPPORT GRANT FOR 2008/09, 2009/10 AND 2010/11 AND 

RELATED MATTERS’

In response to the above consultation paper, Carlisle City Council would make the following comments.

Although we welcome the principle of longer-term funding, which assists considerably with medium term financial planning, this must be with the proviso that adequate overall funding is provided. We have extremely serious concerns at the proposed funding for district councils as a group, who have fared much worse than any other group, with increases of 1.7%, 1.4% and 0.7% for 2008/09, 2009/10 and 2010/11 respectively, compared to the GDP deflator of 2.75%. 

For Carlisle, once specific grants have been excluded, the overall increase is just 1% with increases of 0.5% for years 2009/10 to 2010/11. This equates to a real terms funding decrease of 1.75% in 2008/09 and a decrease of 2.25% in 2009/10 and 2010/11 compared to the GDP deflator of 2.75%. This situation severely constrains the Council’s ability to respond to growing financial pressures and new initiatives and will require significant budget savings to be achieved.

In particular the ‘floor’ for Districts has been set at a very low level at 1%, 0.5% and 0.5%. If the floor had been set at a level similar to the Police Authorities at 2.5%, Carlisle (who is on the floor) would have received over £500,000 more in the three-year period. This is a significant sum on a net revenue budget of c. £17m.

There is also concern that the efficiency assumptions made do not reflect the significant gains already made by many district councils. There is a limit to the efficiency savings that can be made.

In addition the City Council is facing reductions in some Specific Grants:-

· DWP Benefit Administration Grant will be cut by 5% in real terms annually over the three years of the settlement whereas caseload is expected to rise e.g. implementing the Lyons Review proposals, Local Housing Allowance, ageing population etc.

· Housing and Planning Delivery Grant is down by 27%.

· Homelessness Grant down by 10%.

· LABGI will fall from £1bn to £150m over the next three years, and effectively replaced by Supplementary Business Rates – however, this only begins from 2010/11 and currently applies to Upper-Tier Councils. 

A further significant problem for the Council is the funding for the national Concessionary Fares scheme. Overall the City Council welcomes the agreement to pay the additional resources (initially £212m in 2008/09) by Special Grant to deliver the scheme from April 2008. Unfortunately the distribution methodology does not reflect the cost of the scheme to the Council and therefore we anticipate being significantly underfunded (as are other urban authorities with significant bus infrastructure). We are therefore very keen to ensure that the allocations are not set for three years, but that allocations for years 2 and 3 are reviewed based on knowledge gained from actual experience of costs in years 1 and 2. Also the very modest increases to £217m and £223m in 2009/10 and 2010/11 are likely to substantially understate the actual increase in costs faced by Travel Concession Authorities particularly bus fare inflation trends of up to 10% per annum.  

The Council supports the New Burdens principle whereby local authorities are adequately funded for the costs incurred as a result of delivering new government impositions. This principle should also extend to additional costs arising from growth in current services e.g. recycling initiatives, housing responsibilities etc. 

A further issue is the constraints on important sources of fees & charges and revenues including:-

1. Planning Fees

The recently announced increase of 25% is welcome but is not sufficient to enable full recovery of service costs and no subsidy to major developers. Further increases are required in 2008/09 and 2010/11 to alleviate the costs faced by district councils allowing funds to be released to meet other service pressures given the tight financial settlement.

2. Local Search Fees

The current system should be reviewed to enable a level playing field between public and private sector, allowing local authorities to achieve surpluses in appropriate circumstances, and preventing unintended public sector subsidies to private sector companies.

In addition to the above, the Council supports the view that key grant distribution issues such as population, day visitors etc should be addressed by creating a work programme over the next two years ahead of the Three Year Grant Settlement in 2011/12.
Summary

In summary, the Council wishes to express it’s serious concerns over the extremely poor settlement, which will impair it’s ability to deliver improved services and meet additional demands of national government and local needs. This will be compounded by the continuing capping regime with a proposed 5% limit on Council Tax increases, and will lead to significant efficiency savings and budget cuts being required in order to achieve a balanced budget position. 

Yours faithfully
A Brown
Director of Corporate Services
1


